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Mr. Bob Fletcher

California Air Resources Board

1101 I Street

Sacramento, CA 95814

Re:  Dry Cleaning ATCM 

Dear Mr. Fletcher:

We are writing to express our comments on the Air Resources Board (ARB) staff’s proposed amendments to the Airborne Toxic Control Measure for Perchloroethylene Dry Cleaning (Dry Cleaning ATCM).  

The National Cleaners Association has been closely involved for many years in the development of regulations pertaining to perchloroethylene and has extensive experience in the practical aspects of implementing these rules.  Knowing how much time and effort goes in to the development of a rule such as this, we would like to commend the Board for taking into account the far reaching effects their proposal has on the quintessential small businesspeople in the drycleaning industry, their neighbors and their employees. We would also like to commend you for your reasoned approach to the limitations posed by other cleaning technologies, their place in the market, and the available health and environmental data surrounding their use. 

NCA welcomes this opportunity to share with you some thoughts gleaned from our experience with other perc regulations for your consideration and use. 

1. Co-residential phase out. The ARB proposal prohibits new perc machines and phases-out existing perc machines in co-residential facilities.  While we understand the Board’s concern for involuntary exposure and public health issues, there are other ways to solve this problem other than a ban on these operations.  
In New York State, the DEC adopted a requirement mandating the installation of fourth generation (primary and secondary controlled equipment) machinery, with vapor barriers and enhanced ventilation. A study conducted by the NYS Department of Health [DOH] after the adoption of NYS Part 232 and the use of these technology and engineering controls were in place, showed that the mean levels for indoor air in those apartments where the drycleaner in the building was operating fourth generation equipment with vapor barriers and ventilation throughout their sampling period were well below the NYS DOH guidelines.   When levels such as these are achievable within the same structure we believe that adequate protection would be provided California residents by adopting standards similar to those in place in New York.  

Further to the issue of public health-- it should also be noted that a recent peer reviewed study of workers in the drycleaning and laundry industries in the Nordic countries provides powerful evidence that regulating perc based on its potential as a human carcinogen is not sufficiently supported. This position is further sustained by recent decisions by the Oregon Air Toxics Science Advisory Committee and the Ontario Ministry of Toxics, where non-cancer health risk guidelines for perchloroethylene have been adopted.  It would be a shame if, just as sound scientific evidence is emerging that vindicates perc as a human carcinogen, we were to phase out its use in any type of setting.  This is certainly not something the State of California wants to preside over.

2. Location Restrictions on New Facilities.  NCA believes that the NYS regulations have clearly demonstrated that restrictions on location are unnecessary when proper technology and engineering controls are in place.  However for the purposes of discussion of the mandated use of such controls, NCA also understands that nuances of language can create a breech between intention and implementation.  For this reason, we believe that referencing zoning areas as a way to address the sensitive receptor issues can prove to be problematic.  We would therefore suggest a more straightforward and definitive approach and simply state the requirement as being ‘the nearest residence’ and omit the reference to ‘zoned for residential use’.

3. Deadlines for existing co-residential:  If in fact a phase out of existing co-residential (e)(2) remains in the rule, it seems an undue burden to require them to install ‘enhanced ventilation’ (g)(2)(B) by July 1, 2009.  If a co-residential phase out is non-negotiable, we would suggest pushing back the equipment removal date to July 1, 2020 to allow for the useful life of the engineering requirement.  Having said that, we remain firmly opposed to any phase out of perc’s use in co-residential settings.

4. New Facilities and Facility Relocations:  It has been our experience that an unfair economic burden is often placed on existing facilities when they are forced to relocate and meet ‘new facility’ requirements.  Since, from a technological standpoint, there is no adverse environmental impact in the move, we suggest that pre-existing facilities moving to a new location be subject to the same requirements as existing facilities not new facilities. 

5. Wetcleaning:  NCA is a firm believer, and advocate for the increased use of professional wetcleaning when appropriate as an adjunct process in any professional cleaning facility.  However our experience has shown that it is not a replacement for drycleaning.  NCA is fortunate to have on staff, Ms. Ann Hargrove who managed the first 100% Wetcleaning operation in the United States, The Greener Cleaner in Chicago, Illinois.  Ms. Hargrove is recognized internationally as the foremost authority on professional Wetcleaning, and for a number of years was the Executive Director of the Professional Wetcleaners Coalition, where she witnessed a number of 100% dedicated wetcleaners declare bankruptcy because they could not survive in the marketplace.  In her professional opinion, 100% Wetcleaning is an adjunct technology, not a replacement.  During her tenure at The Greener Cleaner she saw a tremendous churning of the customer base.  Customer retention numbers were far lower than the typical drycleaner experiences, and quality standards, especially for structured garments (a drycleaner’s main stay) were difficult, if not impossible to consistently achieve.  In her expert opinion, the issues surrounding FTC care label instructions further burdens any 100% wetcleaner, and expose them to increased liability and the consumer to unprotected risks.

In the Northeast we’ve seen any number of purportedly 100% wetcleaners who selectively ship garments off site for dryside processing, or after a period of trial and error install a drycleaning system to better serve the market demand, or like Ecomat, declare bankruptcy.

In addition, in states such as Massachusetts, Wetcleaning has been banned from areas serviced by septic systems, and cities like NY where Council members have questioned the public health issues involved with cleaning clothing belonging to multiple people in the same machine using tepid water temperatures and mild detergents.

Clearly, there are far too many issues revolving around Wetcleaning for it to be considered a viable replacement technology, though it is a superb adjunct when done correctly.

6. Weekly Leak Checks:  By virtue of requiring a weekly leak detection regimen, the Board is recognizing that leaks often occur suddenly and without prior notice.  However, by giving leave to the districts to issue violations [(3) (D)] for leaks they identify, the proposal is negating the basic premise that a leak can occur at any time. In effect, the proposal is seeking to penalize cleaners whose machine WAS NOT LEAKING when they performed the leak inspection, but does have a leak when the district inspector visits.  If no weight is to be given to the leak checks and inspection reports the cleaner is required to keep, then why are they being asked to keep such records?  To look at it another way, if the District inspector does not find a leak and the cleaner does not have the prerequisite leak check paperwork, the cleaner would still be subject to a violation of (j)(1)(E) or (i) (3), even though there is evidence (no leaking components) that the cleaner is doing the prerequisite maintenance checks. So, in the current proposal selective weight is given to record keeping, at the expense of the drycleaner.  I am sure this was not your intention, and we hope that after reviewing this requirement you will strike it from the proposal.  NCA opposes the issuance of violations for leaks, and recommends that any leak found by a District inspector be handled as outlined in (3)(C) and (E) of the proposal.
7. Annual Leak Checks with Quantitative Analysis: The concept behind this provision is laudable, but there are practical implementation aspects of this that must be considered. This caliber of detection equipment is too expensive (in our experience prices range between $2,000 - $4,000) for the typical drycleaner to purchase.  NCA has used and rented such devices in the past, and we can say from experience that they do not travel well, and are best used by people experienced and comfortable with the equipment. Most often this equipment is purchased by equipment distributors, manufacturers and industry engineers. In NYC the DEP inspectors are equipped with these devices and perform such checks at permit renewal time.  No violations for infractions are issued if the maximum allowable concentrations are exceeded, though steps are required to be taken to correct any and all mechanical or operational problems.  We would suggest that the Board consider adopting a similar approach, whereby government inspectors can perform the leak checks and the cleaners can be provided the opportunity to cure without risking a violation.  

8. Economic Impacts of Enhanced Ventilation:  Original projected estimates in NYS concerning the cost of engineering controls and enhanced ventilation proved in practice to be underestimated.  In fact, the mean cost of these controls proved to be in the $10,000 range, with some installations double and triple that amount.  As such, these projects posed a more significant burden on the regulated community than anticipated. For this reason, we would recommend staggering the deadline for the installation of enhanced ventilation in such a way that the cleaner could recover from the expenditure for new equipment before undertaking the expense of this engineering control.  

We appreciate this opportunity to comment, and are available to answer any questions you may have.

Sincerely,

Frank Choy

Director Environmental Affairs

